Work Session Shinnston City Council

City Of Shinnston, West Virginia

January 30, 2017
The Work Session of the Shinnston City Council was called to order at 7:30 P.M. in Council Chambers on Monday, January 30, 2017 by Mayor Sammy J. DeMarco. Mayor Sam DeMarco, Vice-Mayor Pat Kovalck, Councilpersons Mary Ann Ferris, Rodney Strait, Brian Parrish, Maxine Weser, and Bill Watson were present. Also present were City Manager Amy Haberbosch Wilson, Code Enforcement Officer Vince Smith, and City Clerk Kathleen Panek.

It was ascertained that a quorum was present.
On Petition of Citizens: Willard West of 914 Orchard Street, Shinnston objected to the way the audience reacted to Councilperson Weser in the last meeting with noises, head shaking, and faces stating this was just rude. He stated people should not be allowed to put personal notes in Councilperson’s Packets. He named a person in the audience when stating this.
Council members stated this is a personal attack and it is inappropriate. Mayor DeMarco held up a copy of the Rules for Speaking in Council Meetings and stated these Rules WILL be enforced.

In Executive Reports: Vice-Mayor Kovalck gave the Water Report.

Water Committee Meeting      1/12/17

$14,100 – Davis Quote on new raw water intake pump.

On 12/14/16 Davis removed pump. We were told we need this ASAP. When they took the parts out, they found that modifications were made by D&G Electric. Davis claimed that D&G destroyed the bowl and messed up the shaft. Documentation and Photos were made of modifications made by D&G.

The question was asked if D&G warrantied their work. They said “No because we don’t have strainers on the intake. 

Bruce McDaniel questioned the history of the pump and pump station. He found the original drawings on it. He has received three quotes from different vendors on replacing the whole pump. He is working on the final numbers and estimates 30 – 35,000 dollars. The new pump will be compatible with what we have in place as well as what is expected to be used in the new project.

Richard Gaines advised that it is not always good to have a spare pump on stand-by. A pump shouldn’t just sit around. To many possible issues with a pump that sits around.

Richard Gaines also discussed best and final offers letters. No word back as of yet. 4 are needed to go to bid. The condemnation gives us “Right of Entry” then we work out the price later or during the project. 30 day advertisement will be necessary. Then Bid Bonds will take 90 days.

1) Pre-Bid Meeting

2) Opening of Bids

3) Award of Lowest Bid

4) Documents and Contracts signed

5) Start Date

Scott received at $1,500 quote on the company that made the filters to come out and inspect them. They will tell us what we need to fix them and an overview. Taylor County and Shinnston are the only two plants still using bridge filters. They are a thing of the past. But they are working for us so far.

Flock Drives – Michaels Inc. came out to look at the gear drive on the floculators. Cold weather causes the seals to leak and oil come out into the water. The drive assemblies are 40 years old and cannot be re-sealed. They quoted $11,482 each (there are two of them). We decided this was not an urgent issue as they are still working. Scott and Charles are using food grade oil in the pump in the event any does get into the water.

Michaels Inc. also looked at replacing heaters in the chemical storage room. They quoted $1,500 for two heaters. It is on a 110V circuit and Scott and Charles advised they could probably install them themselves.

Univar (chemical supplier) said they cannot do bulk chemicals due to the entrance to the plant being to narrow for large trucks. They also said that their Caustic Soda reacted to the crust in our tank which resulted to the bad chemical situation we had last month. They would split the cost with us to clean our tank. The feeder pump that was damaged from this reaction was rebuilt. 

Michaels Inc. also quoted $1,500 to install a relay switch that would protect both high lift pumps from running backwards in the event of a “blink” in the electric.

Telemetry System – Doug Wingfield of Patriot can come and look at the system. Dusty and Scott are to compile a list of what they want it to do and then contact Patriot for a meeting.

The question was asked……Why does Public Works send employees out to read the tanks if the system is showing the tank levels. Right now Dusty can’t see the Water Plant and the Water Plant can’t see the tank levels. 

Michaels quoted $3,000 to replace bearings in the high lift pump. This pump is not running right now, but it needs done at some point. 

Bruce was asked by Scott to look at the flow meter going to the twin tanks.

The Water Plant is still battling air in the line coming from the river. The air brings dirt to the surface of the water in the bays. The only way to combat this and make the dirt sink is by using fire hoses to spray the bays. Dusty needs to find out how many air relief valves are on that line and replace them. He is also to get prices on these units.

There was a question as to why we would shut the plant down in the event of a major leak. Richard Gaines, Chris Hannah, and Bruce McDaniel saw no reason to shut the plant down. Dusty was not there to answer.

Phase 3 project – Bruce and Richard recommended areas that we need to look at for future. Cost estimates on these areas/parts to add. Some were already upgraded and deleted from the project. This project doesn’t include zone meters. Richard went over changes to the project on a handout. He marked out $35,000 on a $2.9 Million project. On a separate handout, Dusty’s requests were addressed. The cost of these requests total $1.4 Million. Total combined is around $4 Million with a high level estimate. 

Richard explained that with the new President, the government will be looking for shovel ready projects. Projects that will move quickly and can be done in 1-2 years.
Before giving the Manager’s Report, City Manager Wilson advised Council she will be out of town February 13. She will send her report before she leaves and asked the City Clerk to give her report at the meeting.

CITY HALL  
· Reminder: I will be out of the office from 02.13.17 to 02.17.17.  Carla Hinerman will be available in my place should you not be able to reach me for any emergencies. I will provide you with the necessary contact information next week.  I will also send you my Manager’s Report next week for the month of January prior to leaving, and Kathleen will be giving the report at the 02.13.17 regular meeting.

· We received our asbestos results on 321 Pike Street and are currently awaiting the recommended 10-day posting period.  Vince and I met with the Bureau for Public Health, Office of Environmental Health Services inspector to provide them the status of the demolition process on this site.  It was recommended we proceed with the optional posting to allow for any concerns with the testing prior to clean-up.  

· The “Best and Final Offer Letters” have expired on the properties located with the Phase II Water Project right-of-ways. Ben Davisson and Trey Simmerman are now working on the litigation phase of the project and they anticipate the actions will be filed this week. 

· The Shinnston Development Authority met on 01.11.17.  Discussion of Christmas Lights Project; 24 fixtures bought in 1989, 12 more added, currently have 28 usable fixtures. Fifteen of those have been repaired by the electrical class at United Career Center, with sockets spliced, repaired sockets, and bulbs replaced. Control boxes worked, but garland was not replaced. The thirteen non-working fixtures were taken to CJ Products in Weston.  Of these, five were in pieces, and none had working control boxes. Several frames needed straightening and the 27 year old wiring was badly cracked.  The type and style of garland used is no longer available.  We were able to put 28 lights for this past season and  hope to start the funding raising project again soon for next year. CJ Products is willing to provide a presentation to Council or the community on designing and building new displays that can feature LED lights and computer generated animation.  The upgrades were paid for with proceeds from the GoFundMe page, Christmas Light fundraisers, and donations.  The plans are to continue fund raising efforts for phase 2.   

· The Water Committee met on 01.12.17 with Stantec providing responses to concerns addressed at our last meeting and an update from Scott on what is currently needed in the plant.  Information on both will be provided by Vice Mayor Kovalck.

· Attended the Leadership Harrison session on 01.13.17 at NCWV Airport.  The session was sponsored by Aurora Flight Sciences where we received a tour and presentation of the production, manufacturing and operation projects (current and proposed).  With aviation technology being one of the fastest growing economic instruments for this area, it was amazing to learn more about the programs they offer and how it can benefit our community.  

· Shinnston partnered with Harrison Rail Trails and hosted the Connectivity Planning Session for the West Fork River Rail Trail Extension on 01.24.17 at the Woman’s Club.  We had an excellent turnout with representatives from the community, DC, surrounding States, Brownfields Assistance Center, local and regional officials, Harrison County Planning, Industrial Heartland Trails Coalition, Parkersburg to Pittsburgh (P2P), WVU, North Bend Rails to Trails Foundation, National Park Service, and Mon River Trails Conservancy. The Project proposes completion of a plan to connect rails-trails of Harrison County (portion of the 1,450 miles of National Trail); provide inventory of existing trails, corridors to connect existing trails, identify project steps. The next meeting is on 02.07.17 at the Clarksburg City Building from 6-8pm.

· Financial discussions are on-going, and continued work on the 2017-2018 Budget; departmental meetings, financial status, and project lists as the relate to the Council approved goals and objectives. Staff is expected to have their draft budgets complete by 02.01.17.  

· Spent most of the month working on our response to the Compliance Inspection conducted by the WV DEP of the Waste Water Treatment Plant on 12.02.16.  John Bart and I worked with B&M Environmental and CEC Engineering to address the deficiencies summarized by the report and submitted our response on 01.26.17.  We will be holding a Sanitary Sewer Board meeting in February to discuss our findings/reply, and upgrading our Long Term Control Plan for Shinnston’s Waste Water Collection System Improvements.  

· AJ and I met with representatives of Pepsico Foodservice to go through our proposed contract for services for the Park and City vending plan. We will be working on additional locations/avenues for vending and possible funding sources for the upcoming pool season. 

· Worked on property development and/or demolition plans for various sites in the downtown.  I have meetings set up over the next 2 weeks to discuss options for property owners with regard to our existing Vacant Building Ordinance.  

· Continued work on the Vacant Building and open lot survey to be used for our Downtown Redevelopment Plan by WVU.  Shea Strait with the Northern WV Brownfields Assistance Center will be meeting with AJ and myself to help with the next step in completing our downtown survey of the sites.  

· Alan Ice and I had numerous meetings this past month to discuss current issues and necessary case updates within the City; claims, coverage, demolition, etc. 

· Street light list was updated and reported to Mon Power for outages and/or repairs for 4 different locations in the downtown area.

· AJ has completed his necessary classes and testing and is now a Qualified Water Facility Operator and an Approved Certified Swimming Pool Operator.

· I met with Clarksburg City Manager, Martin Howe on 01.25.17 to discuss their demolition process, neighborhood revitalization, street clean-up/maintenance, and several other issues. 

· WV is working to increase the State Historic Tax Credit to spark redevelopment of WV’s abandoned historic buildings. On 01.26.17, AJ and I attended a forum discussing the economic benefits associated with increasing the rate of WV’s historic rehabilitation tax credit (from 10% to 25%). The historic rehabilitation tax credit is designed to encourage owners to spend additional dollars in the economy beyond the state’s contribution to the project. The program currently provides a 10% dollar-for-dollar reduction in income talx liability, with the owner responsible for the remainder of the project cost.  The tax credit can only be applied after a construction phase is complete (we would benefit from an increase in employment and other tax revenues before the credit is claimed).  Owners apply for tax credits for income-producing property through the WV State Historic Preservation Office.  Since the building must be a historic structure, the City of Shinnston would need to work towards designating certain areas a historic district.  

· Industrial Heartland Trails Coalition (IHTC) – Parkersburg to Pittsburg (P2P) Corridor hosted a free workshop in Fairmont on 01.26.17.  AJ, Kathleen, and I attended to discuss more about the volunteer efforts, trail activities (3&5ks, disc golf, school events, healthy living, etc.), trail counter lending program, upcoming/existing trail projects, connectivity efforts, marketing, and economic development.  

· On 01.27.17 I attended the Harrison County Economic Alliance Corporation Board of Directors meeting at the Chamber.  We discussed our support for 2 major upcoming projects and took action on several other existing loans/endeavors within Harrison County.  Shinnston was praised on their downtown economic development with their seasonal activities, community involvement, store fronts, etc.  We were congratulated as being considered one of the best downtown’s to shop during the holidays. 

· Carla and I met with the representative of Enterprise Sanitation to discuss our upcoming contract renewal and changes to our plan.  We are working to create a uniform pricing system for the City to include rate “levels” for businesses and residents, as the current format is quoted on a case-by-case pricing.  This will create a more consistent format for billing.  We are anticipating the contract to be complete and executed by this week. 

Council asked about the demolition at 585 S Pike Street. Code Enforcement Officer Smith stated it had been scheduled to start today, but due to road conditions, it will start tomorrow. There was discussion about timelines and the process to get buildings in compliance or demolished.
City Manager Wilson told Council that due to the media coverage on the old Bart store collapse, a property owner has contacted the City about coming into compliance.
Councilperson Ferris gave a Museum report of the meeting on January 17, 2017. The Museum will open for the season on April 1, 2017. She reported about the programs that will be presented each month. Mayor DeMarco stated the State had replaced the Shinnston Tornado market at the Trailhead.
The Abandoned Building item on the agenda was discussed during Code Enforcement Officer Smith’s report.
City Manager Wilson passed out copies of the Budget Schedule to Council.

Under the Annexation Process on the Agenda, Councilperson Watson said he just wanted to know what the process was. City Manager Wilson explained the Annexation Process.

Councilperson Watson explained he had been driving around the City and noticed there are 23 street signs that are not plumb. City Manager Wilson said Public Works has it on their list with an end of March deadline.

Rocky Romano, the new Harrison County Assessor, spoke to Council to say his Office is there to help Shinnston. Mayor DeMarco asked how the Assessor’s Office handles getting in touch with owners of BAD buildings. Mr. Romano responded it is the same way the City does except his Office can put the property up for sale for taxes. If it is not sold, it goes to the State.
Meeting ended at 8:35 P.M.
________________________________________

Kathleen Panek, City Clerk

Date Accepted by Council:

_________________________________________

Sammy J. DeMarco, Mayor

